JANUARY 22, 2009 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

(b)
Public Hearing and Action on 930 Church Street Planned Project Site Plan, 0.20 acre.  A proposal to construct a 7,828-square foot, three-story, four-unit (21 bedrooms total) residential townhouse apartment building – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Cheng explained the proposal and showed photographs of the properties, noting that all corrugated metal had been removed from the façade after a public meeting was held in December, during which time neighbors expressed concern over the material.

Borum said that the petitioner was a former client, but that they had no current work or contracts.  He offered to recuse himself from the discussion.

Potts said she did not feel Commissioner Borum needed to recuse himself.

Bona and other Commissioners agreed.

Al Weisz, 93 Hudson St, Somerville, Massachusetts, said he believed the proposed building was smart looking, and an efficient use of space.  He said the 21 bedrooms were an efficient use of a corner lot.  He said that the proposed site plan called for the removal of an energy inefficient building and replacing it with an efficient building.  He said that 14 covered bike spaces would be installed, as well as a green roof.  He said the green roof would keep the building cooler in the summer, provide a microclimate for birds and insects, and keep water out of the storm sewer system.  He said that each unit would have a distinct outdoor space, and that the building would feel more like a townhouse than a colossal student housing building.  He said that zoning code required six parking spaces, and that they provided six with the option for two more, if students required them.  He said that 300 square feet of outdoor space was required for each unit, and that they provided 950 square feet instead, complete with lawn and decks.  He also said the project provided an excessive buffer from the street, and that the project was in scale with the neighborhood.  He said that the landmark tree on site would hopefully be preserved, and that more trees would be planted on site.  He finished by saying that the project proposed a livable, inhabitable house.

Panos Tharrouniatis, 514 N. Seventh Street, said that no neighbors were in attendance at the Commission meeting, but that several had raised issues regarding the façade at the December public meeting.  He said that he wanted to share their concerns, which had been resolved, with the Commission.  He said that in the parking area off the alley, pavers had been installed to help reduce runoff.  He noted that four parking spaces were in the alley, and that two more were located just around the corner, on Oakland Avenue.  He noted that tenants would get two spots, one behind the other, and that two additional spaces were possible in the ramp on Oakland Avenue.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Mahler, that the City of Ann Arbor Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the 930 Church Street Planned Project Site Plan, subject to a minimum use of open space of 60 percent, payment of street tree escrow of $81.60 prior to issuance of permits, and mitigation of sanitary sewer flow equivalent to the disconnection of one footing drain before issuance of the first certificate of occupancy.
Carlberg asked whether the window wells in the basement were egress windows, how someone would get out, and what prevented people from falling in.  She said it looked like there was landscaping near the windows.

Weisz said that the window wells were for egress, and that ladders were to be installed in the wells.  He also said a guard rail with gate would be installed around the window wells.  He said they would augment the landscaping to allow egress.

Carlberg said there would need to be a three foot guard rail around the well.

Bona noted that the window wells and egress were building code issues, and that the landscaping was a Commission issue. 

Carlberg asked what the proposed façade material was, and what material the neighbors had been opposed to.

Weisz said the proposed siding on both floors was clapboard siding, in 2-icnh and 6-inch board-widths.  He said galvanized steel had been proposed originally, but had been changed after the December public meeting.

Carlberg said that the site was a great use of space, that the proposed density was very energy efficient, and that the site, like other properties in the vicinity, was clearly targeted to students.  She said she found the building and outdoor space configuration to be very nice.  She noted that keeping the onsite bushes and shrubs free of student debris, such as red plastic cups, would be a challenge for maintenance, but that the site would be attractive initially.  She said that tandem parking was not a problem, and that having 8 spaces instead of 6 was great.  She said the proposed project was a great design for a corner property.  

Derezinski asked whether the awnings on the different levels were decorative or functional.

Weisz said that they were both.  In summer, he said the climbing vines on the trellis would provide shade to the windows.  In fall when the leaves fall, he said that more sunlight would enter the units, providing some natural heat.

Derezinski asked whether there was access to the second and third floors.

Weisz said that each unit had two doors.  He said the secondary doors for each unit were in the alley, and that the primary doors faced streets.

Potts asked if the site plan showed contour lines.  She said she recalled there being an elevation change on the site, meaning that much of the green space would be on a slope.  She believed the green space would be attractive, but unusable, and that much of the green space would be taken up by balconies.

Weisz said a one to two-foot, exposed retaining wall would be installed to create a break between, the slope and flatter lawn by the house.

Woods asked the petitioner to talk about the green roof.

Weisz said the roof would be installed by a company from western Michigan.  He said the design consisted of row after row of trays, each filled with soil and drains.  He said the plants would be indigenous to Michigan, and of a hardy variety.  He also said that a roof hatch would allow maintenance to access and water the trays, but that tenants would be prohibited from accessing the roof.

Woods asked whether there would be lighting on the site other than street lights.

Weisz said that there would be some lighting on the building and along the pathways.

Woods asked whether leases would be per bedroom or per unit, and whether the bedrooms would be limited to one occupant.

Tharrouniatis said the building would be rented by unit, with one person per bedroom, in other words, there would be 21 people in 21 bedrooms.

Derezinski asked Mr. Tharrouniatis to talk about his other projects in the area.

Tharrouniatis said that 909 Packard Street was his latest.  On that site, he said that all water had been retained, although not required, and that a wooden front porch blended the lawn and the building.  He said he felt it was the right thing to do, and that give and take was the way to build a city.  With regard to the project in front of the Commission, he said that the lawn on the front of the site would provide excellent space for sunbathing, and that outdoor outlets would be installed for students to plug in their laptops while enjoying the outdoor space.

Westphal said he was curious about the relationship between the decks and the green strips of open space near the roads with regard to circulation.

Weisz said that the decks and open space in front of each unit were intended for the use of tenants in those units.  He noted that the site had common stairs from Oakland Avenue and Church Street, and that all of the units connected to a walkway behind the building.

Westphal asked for a definition of active open space, said that the open space on the south facing portion of the site would be useful.  He said he was much more comfortable with this project that one like the City Place petition.  He noted that the Central Area Plan talked about maintaining the scale of neighborhoods, which often puts the Commission in the position of determining what the scale within a neighborhood is.  He commended the petitioner by saying that he proposed project was an efficient use of allowable density.  He praised the project’s reduction of impervious surface, which reduces the pull on infrastructure, and said that the project was beneficial, overall.

Pratt said that the site plan met Planned Project standards, noting that what was being asked for and offered by the – met pp standards, what is asked of and offered by the petitioner in exchange for something minor was sufficient.  He said that the requested setback was only three feet and on a corner, so the effect would be muted.  He believed the City was getting a positive, energy efficient development.  He was pleased that the Façade issue had been resolved, and commended the petitioner for provided a succinct summary of the December public meeting.  He told staff that the summary provided would serve as a good template for future petitioners.  He noted that 1,200 notices for the December public meting went out, and only five people showed up.  He finished by praising the petitioner for airing the neighbors’ concerns, even though they had not appeared at the meeting.

Potts questioned the timing of the December 19th public meeting, saying she was surprised that even five people showed up.  She said she was disturbed by the reduced setback, and that she believed that because it was a corner parcel, that it would stand out.  She believed the current building was good in scale and architecture.  She noted that the requested reduction to setback was small, but that it would be noticeable.  She believed that the City paid a high price for density, with too little parking for that many people.  At Ordinance Revision Committee meetings, she said that Commissioners have talked for some time about revising the parking requirements.  She said she was unhappy about using older standards for Planned Projects, and that she believed the City was pushing it with this much density in this area.  She said the Central Area Plan talked about scale and character in existing neighborhoods, and that while imitation was not necessary, she said that projects should be sticking out farther on two streets.  She said the building would be more conspicuous, and that it should be set back more from road.  She said the project did not meet her standards for a Planned Project.

Borum believed that this project met Planned Project standards, and that is served as a model for when Planned Projects worked well.  He said that what the City gained far outweighed the 3-foot setback exception.  He said this project increased energy efficiency, increased density, and was a better use of space.

He said that relative to other projects, this proposal operated in a sensible way and met all of the Commission’s goals.  Regarding neighborhood scale, he noted that across the street on Church Street were apartment buildings.  He finished by saying that the return on the loss of the current building would be a great gain for the City.

Bona answered Commissioner Westphal’s question about the definition of active open space, stating that the minimum was 6 x 10 feet.  She said she concurred with Commissioner Borum that the east elevation of the project was a good example of meeting scale.  She believed that because this project was on a single lot, as opposed to an assemblage of lots, was also in keeping with scale.  She said the only comment she heard from the Commission was to make sure that landscaping was clear of the egress windows.

Pratt said the petitioner would need to include building materials on the final site plan elevation drawings.

Potts said that the south elevation along Oakland Avenue had lots of windows, and that she would like to see more windows along the back of the building.  She said she did not see as many on the north or the ends of the building, and that more windows would improve the appearance from the street.  She also said that the current site layout changed the orientation of the building from Church Street to Oakland Avenue.

Bona said that the scale and character of the proposed project fit with the neighborhood, and encouraged the petitioner to take the Commission’s aesthetic comments, and to do with them they please.

Woods asked whether the small windows on the back of the building were bathroom windows, in which case they should be small.

Weisz confirmed that they were windows for bathrooms, laundry and stairwells.

Borum said that typically the six-bedroom, four-unit buildings were for students only.  He said that the proposed building could easily accommodate non-students.  He noted that with buildings like these, the City typically saw bedrooms jammed out to the max, and that while this would likely house students, it could easily be used by other people.

 A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Derezinski, Mahler, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
Potts

Motion carried.

